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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Jim Love, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, March 11, 2015
City Council Chamber
9:00 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:08 A.M., Wednesday, March 11, 2015, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Jim Love.

In attendance:  Council Members Jim Love (Chair), Don Redman (Vice Chair), John Crescimbeni; Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Lane T. Burnett, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., John M. Godfrey, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson; Council Member Lori Boyer was in attendance; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Dr. Quinton White, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; Jessica Morales, Legislative Assistant; Jody Brooks, Office of General Counsel; Melissa Long, Chief, Environmental Quality Division, Regulatory Compliance Department; Jody McDaniel, Planning & Development Department; James Richardson, Environmental Protection Board; Steven Jenkins, Chair, Environmental Protection Board; Tera Meeks, Chief, Natural and Marine Resources Division, Parks, Recreation & Community Services Department; Brian Burket, Parks, Recreation & Community Services; Geoff Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; Scott Skinner, Jacksonville Port Authority; Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; Ron Littlepage, Florida Times-Union; John Nooney; Kevin Kuzel, ECA; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commission voted to approve the minutes from its February 11, 2015 monthly meeting.

In Legislative Matters, the Commission deliberated on Ordinance 2015-105, Approp  $869,486 from 2014/2015 Stormwater Utility Budget; Auth Agreemt bet City & JEA re Transfer of Water Quality Credits in Compliance with FDEP’s Basin Mgmt Action Plan; Apv Agreemt with FDOT for Trade of Total Nitrogen  Credits in the Marine Section of Lower St Johns River Basin.  Jim Robinson, Director, Public Works Department, Bud Para,  JEA Chief Public Affairs Officer and John Pappas, Operations Director, Public Works Department explained the proposed legislation and the Agreement that it authorized; the three fielded questions from the Commissioners, as well.
Mr. Robinson provided a chronology of  efforts dating back to 2008 to improve the health of the river by meeting requirements of the Florida Department of Environmental Protection to remove nutrients such as nitrogen.  He explained that while JEA’s point source nutrient discharges were measurable, that the City’s non- point source could not be monitored or measured. 
In a brief discussion on the Florida Department of Transportation’s use of fertilizer, John Pappas explained that it was difficult to determine how many agencies have violated the City’s ordinance to curb the use of fertilizers since the legislation was enacted in 2010.  Council Member John Crescimbeni requested that Mr. Pappas follow up on this matter.

In the proposed Agreement with JEA ( Exhibit 1), Council Member Crescimbeni said that he was troubled by language  in Section 6.3.  The Agreement states that “JEA intends to place the revenue from the transfer of the Water Quality Credit received from the City pursuant to this Agreement in JEA’s Environmental Fund where it may be used for additional capital projects to reduce nutrient discharges and for operation and maintenance costs of existing infrastructure to maintain the high rate of nutrient removal necessary in a growing system.”  Mr. Crescimbeni was concerned with  “intends” and “may” regarding JEA’s use of the revenues derived from the City for the transfer of water quality credits.
Mr. Para indicated that JEA was comfortable with substituting the word “shall” for the text’s “intends” and “may.”  Mr. Crescimbeni subsequently offered an amendment to change the language  in Section 6.3 accordingly.  The Commission voted to approve the Crescimbeni amendment.

Both Council Member Don Redman and Commissioner Ralph Hodges had questions relating to the  septic tank phase-out component in reducing toxic nutrients in the river.  In particular, Mr. Redman referenced a point raised in the previous evening’s City Council meeting regarding the allocation of Community Development Block Grant funds for the removal of septic tanks in specific areas of the City.

Jim Robinson explained that not all septic tanks in the City are bad or failing.  The septic tanks that the City has targeted for removal are those septic tanks that are close to waterways, are not properly maintained and leaking effluent that is discharged into the river.
Council Member Lori Boyer raised several issues.  She wanted to know what the costs would be if the City were purchasing the credits? How would we evaluate the costs in achieving the reduction of nutrients?  She felt that the value of the credits sold to the City should be reduced.  Lastly, on the issue of the tributaries, Ms. Boyer observed that point source clean-up in the main stem of the river does not affect the tributaries.  She contended that there were other factors to consider besides the costs of reduction.  The Commission voted 8-0 to recommend approval of the ordinance, as amended.
The Commission next considered Ordinance 2015-167,  Apv Utilization of Fla Boater Improvemt Proj Fund Dollars to complete Constrn of Oak Harbor Boat Ramp Replacement for $166,700; Designates Oversight by Parks, Rec & Community Svcs Dept. 
Brian Burket, Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department, explained what the legislation entailed.  He noted that the boat ramp had been built in the 1950s.  In the course of the discussion, Waterways Coordinator and Harbor Maser, Captain Jim Suber, explained that the ramp is used year-round.  Commissioner Pringle had inquired as to why the City would do this repair work during the summer when the boating season is at its peak.   After further discussion, the Commission voted 8-0 to recommend approval of the ordinance.

Though on the agenda, Downtown Investment Authority Chief Operating Officer, Aundra Wallace’s presentation on the river access component of DIA’s Business Investment and Development plan was  re-scheduled to a future meeting.
Alice Krauss, Director, Adaptive Sports and Recreation, Brooks Rehabilitation, made a presentation on Handicapped Access to the St. Johns River and waterways.

Ms. Krauss began her presentation by providing  background on the Americans with Disabilities Act (1990) and what that landmark legislation entailed.  She explained that participation of the handicapped and disabled in waterways activities provided this segment of our society with significant opportunities to learn, to connect and to find meaning.  Title II of the ADA provides for equal access.  She explained what the Florida Accessibility Law (Florida Statutes 553.503) entailed.
Ms. Krauss cited and discussed 12 access points in Jacksonville water parks that had problems with accessibility for the disabled.  In her PowerPoint, Ms. Krauss highlighted specific examples of inaccessibility, particularly for kayaking.  The water parks included: Metro Park Marina, Blue Cypress Park, Heckscher Drive, Arlington Lions Club, Reddie Point, Mandarin Park, the County Dock (Mandarin) and Oak Harbor.

Commissioner Ralph Hodges asked Ms. Krauss if she had had any opportunities to contact the Administration to raise the accessibility issues.  She replied that she had not, at which point Commissioner Hodges suggested that she contact Tera Meeks, Chief, Natural and Marine Resources, Parks, Recreation & Community Services Department.

In the monthly St. Johns River Status Report on Water Quality and Manatees, Dr. Quinton White characterized our recent weather as  “roller coaster.”  He reported that the river’s water temperature was still relatively cool at 62°.  The manatees are expected back in the region; there is not a large number of manatees in the river yet, but we should soon be seeing more manatees and dolphins, as well.  For a more accurate synoptic survey of manatees, we need a good cold front.  Dr. White reported that there had been two cold-stress manatee fatalities, one in Pablo Creek and the other in the Ortega River.  He reported that there had been a sharp rise and fall in the river’s salinity.  Dr. White reported that on Monday (March 9th), a Town Hall Meeting had been held at the University of North Florida.  The participants raised and discussed numerous topics, particularly on the impact of the proposed dredging project in the river and its impact on the economy and the environment.
In her monthly Update on St. Johns River Issues, Lisa Rinaman, St. Johns Riverkeeper, discussed the Miami dredging project that has resulted in considerable environmental damage in Biscayne Bay, particularly with regard to reefs.
She reported the Mayor’s Task Force on Dredging in the St. Johns River would be meeting later in the day (March 11), at 3:00 P.M.

Ms. Rinaman discussed the Ocklawaha River restoration project and recommended that the Jacksonville Waterways Commission should let the Duval Legislative Delegation know that the Commission supports the restoration efforts, including efforts for Silver Springs.

Ms. Rinaman reported that discussion on proposed water withdrawals from the St. Johns River in Central Florida are on a continuous basis.  She noted that there were no meaningful proposals for water conservation under consideration.  She will be talking about this issue in Tallahassee the following week.

In Old Business, Commissioner Ralph Hodges requested that the Downtown Investment Authority’s CEO, Aundra Wallace, be invited to attend the next (April) Waterways Commission meeting.  He asked Assistant General Counsel Paige Hodges about the status of the question that he had previously raised regarding the lack of proposed land use amendments that the Planning Department was sending to the Commission for its review and recommendation.  Ms. Johnston reported that she had raised the matter with Ed Lukacovic who explained that the Planning & Development Department was getting fewer proposed land use amendments to review.
In Public Comments, John Nooney commented on the Handicapped Access presentation by Alice Krauss, finding the PowerPoint presentation “phenomenal.”  He further commented on the DIA’s most recent meeting and the agency’s development plan currently under consideration.  Mr. Nooney concluded his comments with remarks on the Southbank Riverwalk.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:20 A.M.
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